
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of May 1, 2006

PUBLIC HEARING

Councilman Chervenak stated tonight there is an
unprecedented situation in that the Mayor is absent and the
meeting needs to be called to order without a Vice Mayor,
and as Councilman Evans is the acting Secretary and senior
officer at this point, he should officiate over the
meeting.

Councilman Chervenak made the motion to have Councilman
Evans be the Chairman of the public hearing and the council
meeting. Motion was seconded by Councilman Pressley and
carried unanimously.

The public hearing was brought to order at 7:15 p.m. by
Councilman Evans. Councilman Evans asked Town Manager
David S. Hugg III to speak about the application to rezone
the Ramunno Property on South Carter Road Extended. Mr.
Hugg stated that this rezoning is an administrative action.
He said when the town was revising the Comprehensive Plan,
the town discussed with Mr. Ramunno about acquiring this
parcel for the purpose of building a combined Public Works,
Electric, and Police Station at the site. Mr. Hugg said at
the time it was recommended to change the zoning from IORP
to Institutional to allow this use. Mr. Hugg stated that
as discussions evolved, the town abandoned interest in this
parcel. Mr. Ramunno then asked for the zoning to be
changed to Highway Commercial. Mr. Hugg stated that the
Comprehensive Plan now designates this parcel to be a
Highway Commercial use; however the zoning map now needs to
be updated to be consistent with the Comprehensive Plan.

Councilman Evans asked if there was anyone present to speak
for or against the rezoning request. Betty Hall, 900
Appleberry Drive, Smyrna came forward to speak. Ms. Hall
stated that she wanted clarification in the future
planning. She asked if the decision on this parcel in any
way affects what happens to the property across the road
for the police station and public works. Mr. Hugg stated
no, that the two properties are totally separate. He said
that the town decided that the original parcel was not
sufficient in size to accommodate all three departments,
and that this rezoning request was only to make the zoning
consistent with the Comprehensive Plan.
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Councilman Mullen stated he thought he remembered Mr.
Ramunno coming before the Council saying that he wanted to
build an office park because there is a residential area on
one side, proposed residential to the west of this parcel,
and he thought this would be a good buffer between the
residential areas and the Highway Commercial parcel on the
other side. Mr. Hugg confirmed that Councilman Mullen is
correct. Councilman Mullen asked if this change would
preclude it to be an office park. Mr. Hugg stated that Mr.
Ramunno could have offices, professional, as well as
commercial uses under the Highway Commercial zoning.
Councilman Mullen stated that it concerned him very much
with Bon Ayre almost directly across the street, and
another development to the northwest. Mr. Hugg stated he
wanted to make everyone aware that wherever there is a
change in zoning class there is a buffer requirement.

Councilperson White asked for clarification that there was
a public hearing before regarding this rezoning. Mr. Hugg
explained that this request had been before the Planning &
Zoning Commission and there were no objections or concerns
received.

Councilman Evans asked if there was anyone else present who
wished to speak.  No one came forward.

Councilman Evans closed the public hearing at 7:27 p.m.

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by Councilman
Evans. Councilpersons present were A. Douglas Chervenak,
Gene Mullen, William Pressley, Valerie White, and Patrick
Cahill.

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Town
Attorney John Terence Jaywork, Police Chief Richard H.
Baldwin Jr., and Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage.

Chief Baldwin led the Pledge of Allegiance, and Tom Bowers 
gave the prayer.

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA

Councilman Evans asked to have F removed under old
business, and table it until the next meeting.
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MINUTES FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Councilman Cahill made the motion to approve the minutes
from the Organizational Meeting of April 27, 2006 as
presented. Motion was seconded by Councilman Chervenak and
carried unanimously.

REPORTS

A. Presiding Officer’s Statement. Councilman Evans did not
have a report.

B. Town Attorney.  Mr. Jaywork did not have a report.

C. Police Chief. Chief Baldwin stated that he had
erroneously reported to Council that the Police Department
had been turned down for our G.R.E.A.T. Grant. He said
that no decision has been made at this time. Chief Baldwin
said he was happy to report that their summer interns have
been hired and will assume their duties as soon as they
finish up at school. Chief Baldwin stated that mention
that in New Castle County fentanyl laced heroin has been in
the news. He said there have been 14 deaths in the last
two weeks in Delaware from fentanyl laced heroin. Chief
Baldwin stated that there had been two overdoses in Kent
County. He said that he knows there are heroin users in
Smyrna and he wanted to get the word out about this.
Councilman Chervenak asked if the summer interns were part
of a grant program. Chief Baldwin stated no, they are part
of the 2006 budget. Councilman Cahill asked what the cost
of the summer intern program is. Chief Baldwin believed it
was around $30,000.00. Councilman Cahill stated that he
would like to comment on the fentanyl issue. He said this
was something he had dealt with in New York. Councilman
Cahill said that it takes such minute quantities to cause
an overdose, and is extremely dangerous.

D. Town Manager. Mr. Hugg stated he wanted to make Council
aware that there would be a small ceremony on May 10, 2006
at 7:00 p.m. for the exchange of the deeds for the property
on Rabbit Chase Road for the new elementary school.
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E. Committees. Councilman Chervenak stated he wanted to
speak for the Ethics Drafting Committee. Councilman
Chervenak said that this committee is drafting the Ethics
Code and the Ethics Committee for Smyrna’s future.
Councilman Chervenak asked Larry Thornton from the Ethics
Drafting Committee to come forward to speak. Mr. Thornton
stated that he was appointed to the Ethics Drafting
Committee along with Roger Kelsey and Skip Rebar. Mr.
Thornton said they have met twice and have two more
meetings scheduled. He said they are looking at different
towns in Delaware who have already drafted and have ethics
committees on board and approved.  

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS

Visitors present were Joan MacKnight, Dottie Nulty, Gordon
& Helen Miller, Rodney Slaughter, Victoria J. Lowman,
Melanie Lowman, Jim & Toni Veit, Kristen & Milton Melendez,
Tom Bowers, Bonnie S. Hume, John Frazee, Cheryl Thornton,
Larry Thornton, James Harkin, Norma Hartnett, John O’Grady,
Dorothy Loy, Michael Terry, Linda S. Berl, Charles & Betty
Hall, James Sheldon, Carmine Gargiulo, Kay George, Lloyd
Slacum, Marian Bower, Larry Catalino, Don George, Mike
Morris, Julia Cahill, Grace Ennis, Dee Watson, David Dial,
Jean Dial, Daryl Jester, J. L. Miller, Kay Wyatt, J. A.
Foltz, Irene Caley, Deloris Loy, Ken & Regina Brown,
Charlotte Middleton, Nellie Brown, Pat Stombaugh, Diane
Caramico, Ron Marcum, Mary DeFeo, Anthony DeFeo, Bob
Wilson, Tom Burris, James Cayz, and Chris Mullen.

Mr. Hugg stated that he would like to offer for
introduction a resolution regarding Delaware Extreme
Explosion. Mr. Hugg read into record the resolution.
Councilman Cahill made the motion to approve the
resolution. Motion was seconded by Councilman Chervenak
and carried unanimously.

Joseph Wilson, 27 Harkins Drive, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Mr. Wilson stated that he wanted to congratulate
Valerie White and Gene Mullen for a job well done and a
clean election. He said that he was Vice President of CCO,
Concerned Citizens Organization, and that they were looking
forward to working with Council on numerous projects that
they have in mind. Mr. Wilson said that with summertime
approaching they would like Council to help them come up
with creative ideas to keep the kids off the streets. He
said they would also like to help with the elderly citizens
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and to do away with the 24 hour notice on the electric
bills.

John O’Grady, 516 West South Street, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Mr. O’Grady stated that Saturday there was a
teenager on a dirt bike that came from Carter Road past his
house and hit 65 miles an hour. He said he knew this
because the Police Department has their portable radar that
shows the speed is set up across from his house. Mr.
O’Grady stated that he was also concerned with West South
Street speed limit going from 25 to 35 miles per hour. He
asked if there was any way to get it lowered to 25 miles
per hour. Mr. Hugg and Chief Baldwin stated that we could
ask DelDOT if that would be possible.

Joan MacKnight, 735 Radnor Lane, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Ms. MacKnight stated that between 5 and 6 every
morning there are cars going well over 55 or 60 miles an
hour, passing on the shoulder, and over double lines. She
also said that she had seen an 18 wheeler, a tour bus, and
a lawn care truck with a trailer make a u-turn at the
intersection of Carter Road and Route 13. Ms. MacKnight
stated that there is not a sign prohibiting this. She also
wanted to know if there would be a traffic light installed
at the intersection of Bon Ayre Lane and Carter Road with
all of the growth in the direct area. Ms. MacKnight also
asked what the procedure and what steps are taken when a
resident steps up to the podium at these meetings and asks
questions or needs answers. She asked if there was a
follow up and how long they should wait. Ms. MacKnight
welcomed Mr. Mullin and Ms. White.

Al Kraft, Chaplain with the American Legion and President
of the West Shore Estates Homeowners Association, came
forward to speak. Mr. Kraft stated that there are large
trucks that use Carter Road, and they sometimes need to go
through his development. He also had a concern with the
speed limit on Carter Road. Mr. Kraft stated that they had
not gotten any feedback regarding their property
assessment. Mr. Kraft congratulated Mr. Mullen and Ms.
White on their election. He stated that we all need to set
positive examples for our children.



Mayor & Council Page 6    May 1, 2006

Pat Stombaugh, 518 Cindy Lane, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Ms. Stombaugh congratulated Mr. Mullen and Ms.
White. She said that she also wanted to congratulate the
Board of Elections and the town employees who worked the
election. Ms. Stombaugh said that the election was very
well organized and everyone did a fantastic job. Ms.
Stombaugh stated that she had a suggestion regarding the
traffic coming out of Smyrna Mart. She suggested that if
the traffic lights at Glenwood & Main, and Glenwood & Route
13 were to turn red at the same time it would give the
people exiting Smyrna Mart a chance to get out.

James Cayz, 715 West South Street, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Mr. Cayz stated that he wanted to congratulate the
new council members on winning the election. He said he
does not doubt that the public works building needs repair
and that as the town expands so does the police force and
no doubt should the police station. Mr. Cayz said the how
and the when are the questions that the full town council
needs to answer. Mr. Cayz stated that he would like to see
impact fees pay for at least 50 percent of whichever of the
two projects is deemed more important by Council. He also
suggested use of some of the rainy day funds, to be
replaced by some of the impact fees. He stated that he
would also like to see a balanced future budget. Mr. Cayz
stated that he would like to have a referendum if there is
a large project.

Charles Hall, 900 Appleberry Drive, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Mr. Hall stated that he was very honored to be
asked by the town to serve on the election board. He said
that he would like to thank the other members of the
election board because they did an excellent and fair job.
Mr. Hall said that he visited the blogs for the first time
and there are a few things being said that he would like to
clear up. He said the first thing was regarding the
absentee ballots. Mr. Hall stated that since none of the
absentee ballots were opened until after the polls closed,
none of them were called – at least by anyone on the
election board. Mr. Hall said that the next thing he
wanted to address was the supposed intimidation of James
Markow. He said that James was not intimidated by anyone.
Mr. Hall said that the decision as to who was permitted to
vote was made by Mr. Hall, and that he was not intimidated
by anyone. Mr. Hall stated that the last thing he wanted
to address was that at the end of the election they closed
the doors, and they verified the voting counts and within 
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45 minutes the town knew the results. Mr. Hall said that
it was an honest, fair, and well run election. He wanted
to thank the town for the honor of serving the community.

Tim Pendracky, 337 West Glenwood Avenue, Smyrna came
forward to speak. Mr. Pendracky stated that he wanted to
thank Mr. Hugg for writing a letter to DelDOT concerning
the manhole cover in front of Mr. Pendracky’s home. He
said he has been speaking to a DelDOT engineer since April
3, 2006 and last night they finally had someone working on
it.  

Larry Catalino, 931 Tamara Drive, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Mr. Catalino stated that he wanted to welcome the
new council members. He said that he also wanted to say
something about Carter Road. Mr. Catalino said that the
number of incidents is increasing there and that the Town
may want to look into some additional enforcement there.
He said Sunday morning there was a J. B. Hunt truck flying
down the road towards the Wal-Mart facility. Mr. Catalino
said there was also a Perdue truck parked along the side of
the road at the intersection of Sunnyside Road and Carter
Road a couple of weeks ago. Mr. Catalino stated that he
would also like to speak about taxes. He said he did a lot
of research on the Town budget and he would like to see the
Town hold the line on the taxes and cut back in other
places. Mr. Catalino suggested issuing municipal bonds to
cover some of the future expansion such as the Public Works
Building and the Police Station. He said that these could
be paid back at a later date with larger impact fees.

Pat Stombaugh, 518 Cindy Lane, Smyrna came forward to
speak. Ms. Stombaugh stated that she had a question and a
concern. She said that the Charter states that the Vice
Mayor and Secretary positions are to be appointed within
one week of the election, and she was wondering if this
being put off will cause any problems. Ms. Stombaugh also
asked if she was correct in assuming there was no Vice
Mayor or Secretary at this point. Councilman Evans stated
that at this point there was no Vice Mayor and that he was
the Secretary last year. Councilman Evans said that he was
told he is the acting Secretary until a new Secretary is
appointed.  
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Ron Marcum, 1409 Brenford Road, Dover came forward to
speak. Mr. Marcum stated that his family owns more than 20
properties in Smyrna and he was very concerned about the
tax issue. He said that the only way to account for an
increase would be to pass it along to his tenants. Mr.
Marcum stated that everyone is already strapped with the
high prices of gas and electric. Mr. Marcum said that he
tried to contact the assessor when the reassessment was
being done and the gentleman that he spoke with could
barely speak English and was very hard to understand.

OLD BUSINESS

A. Results of Public Hearing ref. Ramunno Rezoning
Councilman Cahill made the motion to application Z0601 to
rezone +/-11.5 acres from IORP, Industrial, Office,
Research Park to HC, Highway Commercial. Motion was
seconded by Councilman Pressley. Motion passed with a vote
of 5 to 1, with Councilman Mullen voting against.

Councilman Cahill stated that he voted for the rezoning
request because it is line with the Comprehensive Plan, and
it came with the recommendations of staff and the Planning
Commission.

Councilperson White stated that she voted for the rezoning
request for the same reasons as Councilman Cahill and
because there had been no objections to it.

Councilman Pressley stated that he voted for the rezoning
request because it came with the recommendation of the
Planning Commission, and it is in line with the
Comprehensive Plan.

Councilman Evans stated that he voted for the rezoning
request because it complies with the Comprehensive Plan and
was recommended by the Planning Commission.

Commissioner Mullen stated that he voted against the
rezoning request because of the close proximity of
residential areas. 

Commissioner Chervenak stated that he voted for the
rezoning request because it agrees with the Comprehensive
Plan.
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B. Set Zoning Designation: Hurtt, 28 South Howard Street
(R-3). Mr. Hugg explained that this property was seeking
annexation into the Town and the appropriate zoning needed
to be in place in order for that to happen. Commissioner
Cahill made the motion to set the zoning for 28 South
Howard Street at R-3. Motion was seconded by Councilman
Mullen and carried unanimously.

C. Resolution to Approve Annexation of Property: Hurtt, 28
South Howard Street. Mr. Hugg explained that the next step
is to actually annex the property into Town. Councilman
Cahill made the motion to approve the resolution to annex
28 South Howard Street into the Town of Smyrna. Motion was
seconded by Councilman Chervenak and carried unanimously.

D. Ord. No. 011-06, Sex Offender Ordinance. Mr. Hugg
explained that this ordinance has been tabled at the last
two regular Council meetings. Mr. Jaywork stated that the
Public Safety Committee had not made a recommendation at
this time. Councilman Cahill made the motion to table Ord.
No. 011-06, Sex Offender Ordinance until the Public Safety
Committee has a chance to reevaluate it as Council
requested. Motion was seconded by Councilman Chervenak and
carried unanimously.

E. Reschedule Annexation Election for 535 Lexington Avenue,
Lowman. Mr. Hugg explained that this property has already
gone through part of the annexation process, and an
election vote was scheduled for March 22, 2006. He said
the Lowman’s were not able to attend so the election was
not held. Mr. Hugg stated that there is a new resolution
before Council to reschedule the election to June 2, 2006.
Councilman Pressley Made the motion to reschedule the
election to June 2, 2006, from 9 a.m. to 10 a.m. Motion
was seconded by Councilman Chervenak and carried
unanimously.

G. Set 2006 Tax Rate. Mr. Hugg explained that since the
Council adopted the new assessments in April the roll back
tax rate is 17.26 cents. Mr. Jaywork further explained
that the 17.26 cents is the amount that is set in order to
generate the same amount of tax dollars based on the new
assessments that the Town received last year based on the
old assessments. Mr. Jaywork stated that the reassessment
was revenue neutral. Councilman Cahill made the motion to
set the 2006 tax rate at the roll back rate of 17.26 cents.
Motion was seconded by Councilman Pressley and carried
unanimously.
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NEW BUSINESS

A. Appoint Gary Stulir as Alternate on the DEMEC Board of
Directors. Mr. Hugg explained that he is requesting that
Council appoint Gary Stulir as an alternate on the DEMEC
Board of Directors when Mr. Hugg is unable to attend.
Councilman Chervenak made the motion to appoint Gary Stulir
as an alternate on the DEMEC Board of Directors. Motion
was seconded by Councilperson White and carried
unanimously.  

B. Award of Bid for Directional Boring Contract – South
Carter Road near Mill Creek. Mr. Hugg explained that this
is a request to award a directional boring project under
Carter Road for purposes of extending one of the new
primary circuits from the new substation to the Carter Road
and South Smyrna area. He said that there were six firms
interested in the bid; however three of the firms advised
that they were not able to handle a job of this nature.
Mr. Hugg stated that after consulting with the Electric
Department and Downes Associates they concluded that AREA
Utilities is the only firm that is qualified and able to
perform the work. He said that the bid price is
$399,000.00 and is within the budget. Mr. Hugg said that
he has a recommendation from Downes Associates to accept
this bid. Councilperson White made the motion to accept
the bid of $399,000.00 from AREA Utilities. Motion was
seconded by Councilman Cahill and carried unanimously.

C. Façade Improvement Matching Grant Approval: 1. 27 South
Main Street, 2. 125 South Main Street. Mr. Hugg explained
that both of the applications have been reviewed and
approved by the Historic District Review Board. Councilman
Cahill made the motion to approve the façade improvement
matching grant for 27 South Main Street and 125 South Main
Street each in the amount of $2,350.00. Motion was
seconded by Councilman Mullen and carried unanimously.  

D. Standing Committee Appointments. Mr. Hugg stated that
he had not received appointments from Mayor Schaeffer.
Councilman Cahill made the motion to table the standing
committee Appointments until the May 15, 2006 meeting.
Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen and carried
unanimously.
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OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS

Councilman Cahill made the motion to refer to the Finance
Committee a comprehensive investigation of the Town’s
revenue sources in order to balance the books in 2006 to
cover the shortfall, investigate alternative revenues, and
revisit capital projects. Motion was seconded by
Councilman Mullen and carried unanimously.

ADJOURNMENT

Councilman Pressley made the motion to adjourn, seconded by
Councilman Chervenak. Meeting was adjourned at 9:06 p.m.
by unanimous vote.

_____________________________
Council Secretary
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